         

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 9 JANUARY 2006 AT 7.00 PM

In the Chair:
Councillor O McMullan
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, S Blaney, H A Harding, G Hartin, C McCambridge, D McAllister, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, M McKeegan, C McShane, C Newcombe. 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive



Mrs M Quinn, Director of Administration and Finance





Mr T Stuart, Technical Services Manager





Mrs L McAreavey, Member Services/Clerical Officer

06/01:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillor Graham.

Chairman’s Business

Welcome back
Councillor McMullan welcomed members and staff to the first meeting of 2006 and wished all Councillors, staff and their families a prosperous and peaceful new year.

Councillor McCambridge returned these sentiments to Councillor McMullan from members.

Best Wishes to Councillor W Graham

Councillor McMullan stated that he wished to send Council’s best wishes for a speedy recovery to Councillor Graham
06/01:02
MINUTES OF THE SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 12 OCTOBER 2005 AND THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 12 DECEMBER 2005.
The minutes of the Special Council Meeting held on 12 October 2005 and the Council Meeting held on 12 December 2005, having been circulated, were taken as read.

Amendment to Minutes 12 December 2005

Chairman of the Credit Union

Councillor Blaney stated that on page one of the minutes of 12 December 2005, Sean McQuillan had been described as Chairman of the Credit Union.  He pointed out that this should read President.

Clonduff to be amended to Tunduff

Councillor McConaghy stated that on page five of the minutes of 12 December 2005 there had been reference to Clonduff.  He informed members that this should be Tunduff.

Phrasing of tribute to Marie Curie to be attributed to Councillor McMullan

Councillor McCambridge stated that on page thirteen of the minutes of 12 December 2005 the comments regarding Marie Curie which were attributed to her should have been Councillor McMullan.

She informed members that Councillor McMullan had congratulated her on her work within the group and stated that Moyle was lucky to have to such a successful Marie Curie service in the area.


Phrasing regarding the Bushmills Library


Councillor McConaghy stated that the phrasing of his comments regarding the 
Bushmills Library should have been that the old Methodist Church had housed a youth 
centre and that it had then been sold to the NEELB.  He stated that this had been let for 
the purposes of a public library at a minimal rent for ninety-nine years.

After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,
“That the Minutes of12 October 2005 and 12 December 2005 be adopted subject to the above amendments”.

06/01:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 12 OCTOBER 2005 AND THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 12 DECEMBER 2005.


Liscolman Play Area


Councillor McIlroy enquired if any tenders had been received in relation to the play area at Liscolman.


In reply, the TSM confirmed that this item was currently out to tender and that the closing date was 20th January 2006.


Woodvale Park, Bushmills

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the TSM stated that he was seeking clarification and drawings from the architect and informed members that this information should be available for the next Council meeting.

Declaring an Interest


In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the Clerk stated that he had already circulated information on Declaring an Interest on 19th December 2005.  He informed members that he had given them the specific extract required from the Code of Conduct which explained the process.


Bushmills Toilet Block and Coach Park


Councillor McAllister enquired as to when the mound at the Bushmills Toilet Block and Coach Park would be removed.


In reply, the TSM stated that the mound would be removed before the completion of the current contract.

Sign at Whitepark Road, Bushmills


In reply to Councillor McAllister, the TSM stated that investigations were still ongoing regarding the sourcing of an alternative sign maker.

Councillor McAllister stated that it was important that this was completed as soon as possible.

Marina


In reply to Councillor M Black, the TSM stated that he was having a meeting regarding the feasibility study the following day.  He informed members that the design would depend upon the cost and scale.


In reply to Councillor M Black, the Clerk stated that this project would probably be for another year.
06/01:04 
Liquor Licensing – The Way Forward.  Government proposals to Reform Liquor Licensing Laws in Northern Ireland.  To meet with representatives from the Federation of the Retail Licensed Trade, Northern Ireland



Councillor McMullan welcomed Ms Nicola Carruthers of the Federation of the Retail Licensed Trade, Northern Ireland.
Ms Carruthers gave a brief presentation to members regarding the proposed new liquor licensing laws.  
She continued by highlighting the main issues. These included the Licensing Review, FRLT’s main proposals, she informed members that there were six licensing objectives to underpin the policy, legislation & procedures including, promotion of public health, promotion of public safety, prevention of crime & disorder, prevention of public nuisance, protection of children from harm, and fair treatment of all stakeholders.  She also discussed the abolishment of the Surrender Issue which was in their point of view the most significant.
Ms Carruthers stated that the FRLT had been Lobbying Politicians and political parties  and had gained widespread support.  She stated that there had been support from all of the parties as they did not want a potential flood of new licences.
She informed members that they had been lobbying Local councils, including NILGA & SOLACE.  Health professionals, community groups, police, drug & alcohol groups and Banks and business organisations.
She informed members that the main problem was Direct Rule and lack of local Assembly which was leading to normalisation with legislation across the water.
Ms Carruthers stated that in summary she did not see how the Government could be considering making the rules easier when all around the world there were attempts to tighten up legislation on this matter.  She stated that the deadline for submission was 30th January and that the FRLT would appreciate the Council’s support in the matter.
Councillor McMullan thanked Ms Carruthers for her presentation and invited questions from members.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Ms Carruthers stated that currently all retailers needed to apply for a licence to sell alcohol in their shops but informed members that if this new law came in they would not have to pay as much money or go to Court to gain a licence.  She stated that potentially all local stores could sell alcohol.
After further discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe,


“That Council support the FRLT in their objection to the proposed new licensing 
laws.”
Councillor McConaghy stated that there were a number of good points in the document and informed members that he felt that he could not write off the whole document.

After discussion, Councillor McCambridge stated that as there were various issues involved members should not be made forced to make a decision on this tonight.  
Councillor Harding agreed with these comments and informed members that it did not mention a decision to be made on the agenda.
After further discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed an amendment,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge,

“That the FRLT proposals be sent to Council in writing and that a decision then 
be made.”

On a vote being taken on the amendment there were eight votes in favour and five against the amendment which was carried.
Councillor McMullan thanked Ms Carruthers from FRLT for attending the meeting.

Ms Carruthers thanked members for the opportunity to make her presentation.
Councillor McMullan left the meeting at this point.

06/01:05 
to meet with representatives from riding for the disabled, to include a short presentation.



The Chairman welcomed representatives from Riding for the Disabled, Chairman Mr Lesley Cole, Vice Chairman, Mr Issac Smith and Secretary Mr Albert Clyde.


Mr Cole thanked Moyle District Council for their letter of support last year and for allowing them to have fundraising time at the Lammas Fair.  He stated that they were now hoping for further support from Council.  He informed members that the association was hoping to build new premises as the current building was not suitable due to being mainly of asbestos.  He stated that the group had received a lot of support from Coleraine Borough Council, local fundraising and the lottery fund but that once the building work was complete they would require a lot of equipment.  He informed members that the running costs were substantial also at around £1,000 per month.  Mr Cole stated that although the majority of riders were from the Coleraine and Ballymoney areas that a number were from the Moyle area.



At this point Mr Albert Clyde continued the presentation.



Mr Clyde showed members a video clip of the Riding for the Disabled and told of the fantastic effect this project was having on the children participating in terms of confidence.



Councillor McMullan returned to the meeting at this point.



Mr Clyde informed members that the Group consisted of about 50 Active Volunteers, and had been in existence for over 30 years. He stated that it was responsible for raising funds, erecting the existing premises and managing these on an ongoing basis. 



He stated that the Group provides horse riding and driving opportunities for disabled persons, in a safe and secure environment from the Moyle, Ballymoney, Coleraine and Limavady District Council areas. 

Mr Clyde stated that the Benefits of Horse Riding for Those with Disabilities was to give the Rider lots of new physical, sensory, learning and emotional experiences plus a great sense of community. He invited members to the RDA Open Day on Saturday, 6th May 2006 from 2.00 – 4.00 pm at the Cyril Lee Arena or at one of the training sessions, Tuesday, Wednesday and Thursday morning at 9:30am for three hours and Tuesday and Wednesday evening at 6:45 pm for 2 hours.
Mr Clyde informed members that in Autumn 2005 the RDA joined the Special Olympics Movement, to widen the scope for participation, and eventually broaden the range of sports & activities on offer.  He pointed out that the North Coast was an isolated part of the province and that participation in the Special Olympics would allow participation in other activities.

Mr Clyde stated that approximately one hundred disabled persons attend the RDA Centre at Castleroe.  He informed members that many attend each week, whereas some Schools, e.g., Sandelford, operate a rota system to maximize the benefit to their young people.

He informed members that the limit on RDA activities was not placed by the availability of potential clients – rather the need for a minimum of ten helpers per session and he asked Council to use its influences to encourage helpers to join the RDA.  He suggested that perhaps Community Transport could be utilized and informed members that any support from Council would be invaluable.

Mr Clyde stated that riders from the following areas attended the RDA, Coleraine College, Sandelford School, Ballymoney High School, DH Christie Memorial PS, Our Lady of Lourdes, Ballymoney, Fairways Adult Centre, Portrush, Mountfern Adult Centre, Coleraine, Millbrook Adult Centre, Ballymoney, Benbradagh Adult Centre, Limavady, Sunlea Educational Guidance Centre, Lerwill House Adult Centre, Coleraine and individuals from the general area.  He informed members that some individuals and groups from the Moyle area attended also and stated that the Christmas card which had been circulated at the beginning of the meeting had been designed by Ann Gemble from Moyle.
In terms of funding Mr Clyde stated that the Group would spend on average £1000 per month, which was needed to cover the cost of feeding and caring for the livestock, and the general operation and maintenance of the facilities.

He stated that the public in the Area helped the RDA in a number of ways including;

Donations, in cash or kind; Taking part in fund raising; Assisting in Riding Sessions and Helping with Pony Care or Tack.

Mr Clyde stated that in relation to the renovation of the Premises the Group operated in a Riding Arena at Castleroe, 3 miles from Coleraine, and that there was a major project in hand for the construction of new premises, at a preliminary estimated cost of £800,000. He informed members that the New Arena & Facilities would enable the RDA to meet the needs of the Disabled to a better degree, and to provide a wider range of activities, e.g., Riding as before, and Driving and that in addition, the New Facilities had been designed after widespread consultation with the Equestrian fraternity, and would make an essential provision available for a wide range of Equestrian activities for the people of the Coleraine Borough.

Mr Clyde stated that their application to the Sports Lottery was to enable them to provide a new equestrian area for the RDA and facilities for a range of other sports and activities and a co-ordination service to allow help for other groups working with disabled persons.

Mr Clyde stated that the New Facilities would be controlled by The RDA Committee, and the Facilities would be made available to the Equestrian interests, and to Community Organisations, especially those working with Disabled in the Coleraine District.  Mr Clyde outlined the sources of funding for this as follows:- Current Resources - £115,000 this had been raised over the last three years; Disposal of Property - £50,000; Coleraine Borough Council - £200,000 granted capital; Sports Lottery Grants - £432,000; Other Grants/Activities - £35,000 - Total Estimated Budget  £800,000.
He pointed out that this budget was still flexible as the precise design had not been agreed. 

Mr Clyde stated that the Local Council Grant to quote the Sports Lottery Fund Officer, ‘CBC was showing a level of commitment to work with disability that was sadly lacking in other areas.’
He informed members that the early CBC commitment formed an essential basis to enable RDA to secure the remainder of the funding required. He pointed out however, that the promise of full funding would be received before work commences.

Mr Clyde informed members that there had been talks with the Council’s Sports Development Officer and the disability forum and that he had been informed that the Sports Lottery needed to be shown a case of need before they could proceed.

Mr Clyde thanked members for their attention and invited questions.

Councillor McMullan thanked representatives from Riding for the Disabled for their presentation to Council.
Councillor Harding congratulated the dedication of the people involved with this project and stated that she hoped that it would go from strength to strength.

All members wished to be associated with these comments.

Councillor McMullan suggested that Council would be able to gain further information on this project through the Sports Development Officer.
Mr Clyde stated that the RDA were looking for support in principle at this stage.
Councillors McIlroy and McAllister left the meeting at this point.

After further discussion, it was agreed that any decision on Council support for the Riding for the Disabled would be deferred until a report had been forwarded by the Sports Development Officer.
06/01:06
TECHNICAL SERVICES MANAGER’S REPORT
The Technical Services Manager’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

“Peoples Park” Garron Road, Glenariff

The TSM stated that further to the Planning Service report to Council on 24th October recommending refusal in respect of the Garron Road Peoples Park Scheme and Council’s subsequent deferral, an office meeting in respect of this application had taken place on Thursday 3rd November.  He informed members that it was stated by representatives from the Planning Service including EHS, that the primary reason for their recommended refusal was the scale of works over the proposed Hinterland site.  He stated that it was agreed that Council’s Consultants, Whittaker and Watt, would liaise closely with the EHS in order to establish the exact scale of works which may be acceptable at this site.  The TSM stated that it was anticipated that a revised scaled down plan would be available for Council’s meeting of 9th January at which stage a decision would have to be taken whether or not the scheme could proceed.

The TSM referred to the plan which was on display for member’s information.
In reply to Councillor O Black the TSM stated that the Council were first to view the plans but that these could be forwarded to the Glenariffe Development Group.

Councillor O Black pointed out that this new plan was not what the Development Group had wanted.
The TSM agreed and stated that the original plans had included parklands but that the plans had been cut back and that the EHS were only permitting dust paths.
After further discussion, it was agreed that a meeting would be held with the Glenariff Development Group and the architect before any final decision was made on the “People’s Park”.  It was also agreed that the TSM would contact the funders regarding this issue.

Request to Remove Tree Lined Boundary – 7-9 Quay Road

The TSM stated that a letter had been received from KJS Strathern Architects who act on behalf of the developer wishing to re-develop the lands at 7-9 Quay Road.

He informed members that Kevin Strathern was requesting permission from Council to remove the remaining mature Leylandi trees which share Council’s boundary within the proposed development and replace same to an agreed landscape schedule yet to be developed using native species.

He stated that it should be noted, irrespective of Council’s decision, the first 15m of Leylandi were to be removed since the land now falls within the developers title having been sold by Council at a previous date.

Councillor Newcombe stated that he would have no objections to the trees being removed in total and asked what sort of barrier would be erected.
In reply, the TSM stated that a permanent fence would be erected and a planting schedule would be agreed.  He informed members that this would have to be complimentary to the landscaping used in the Quay Road scheme.

After further discussion, it was agreed in principle to allow the developers at Quay Road to remove Leylandi trees as requested subject to Council gaining sight of the landscape schedule to include details of age and species of proposed new trees.
Rospa Inspection – Moyle District Council Play Areas

Councillors McIlroy and McAllister returned to the meeting at this point.

The TSM stated that with reference to the recent Play Area Safety Inspection Report commissioned by Council from Rospa, which appeared to necessitate the removal of certain play areas within the district for non compliance with EN1176.

Mr Ian Sands, author of the report, had now confirmed via email that an “EN1176 failure is not automatic removal,” he informed members that he goes on to state that actions required on pre EN1176 installations would be identified by inventing a risk assessment of these play areas.

The TSM stated that therefore in summary, areas previously recommended for removal due to non compliance do not require immediate removal of equipment, however there would now be a requirement to undertake a full risk assessment.
Councillor McKeegan enquired as to who would do the risk assessment.

Councillor McShane left the meeting at this point.

In reply to Councillor McKeegan the TSM stated that he hoped that a lot of this work could be carried out in house.
Councillor McShane returned to the meeting at this point.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the TSM would seek further advice as to who would carry out the risk assessments for play areas in the Moyle area.

Distribution of 3600 MDR (Blue Bins)

The TSM stated that as previously agreed by Council and the Waste Management Working Group, regarding distribution of the 2005/2006 allocation of MDR Bins is about to commence with the benefactors being Bushmills together with rural areas determined by refuse collection rounds.

He informed members that the Glens area would be excluded from the allocation from the allocation pending the outcome of the Greener Glens project and that the first scheduled date for collection for newly introduced MDR bins would be the week beginning Monday 13th February 2006.

The TSM stated that the Information Pack which would be supplied with the bins was attached under appendix three.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the TSM stated that it cost £13.00 more per tonne to re-cycle waste.

In reply to Councillor McAllister the TSM informed members that by 2010 25% of waste must be recycled and that Council were heading in that direction.  He stated that if this target was not reached there would be penalties of £200 per tonne so this was important.
In reply to Councillor McDonnell, the TSM stated that it was important to put the correct waste in the corresponding bin and that in the long term bins containing the wrong waste would not be emptied.

Bushmills Toilet Block and Coach Park
Councillor McIlroy stated that it was good to see this development going ahead and enquired if there were going to be shower facilities in the building.

In reply the TSM stated that the costs of this development had been brought to Council some time ago and that the group were to source funding.  He stated that funding received was for the public convenience.

Gaelic Pitch, Ballycastle

In reply to Councillor Blaney, the TSM stated that the drainage element for the Gaelic Pitch in Ballycastle was to be completed and assured members that this would be resolved in the spring time by an independent expert.
After further discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McAllister and resolved,


“That the Technical Services Manager’s Report would be adopted”.

06/01:07
TOURISM DEVELOPMENT / RECREATION MANAGER’S REPORT 
The Tourism Development Recreation Manager’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
The TDRM stated that the project was advertised in the Belfast Telegraph on Thursday 17th November 2005 and informed members that applicants were invited from competent Building/Civil Engineering Contractors who wished to be considered for inclusion on a restricted list of Contractors for the construction of the Cottage Wood Project.

He stated that fourteen applications were received by the closing date of Wednesday 7th December 2005 and he listed the firms involved.
The TDRM stated that the fourteen applicants were accessed individually on the information which each provided and scored according to a matrix of specific criteria and weightings.

He informed members that the submission of Norlect Engineering (UK) Ltd, was for electrical components only of this project. It was agreed that this application was not eligible for consideration for inclusion on a select list for the main contract works, as advertised.
He stated that due to guidelines recommended for this size of a project that six Contractors be invited to tender. However the seventh and eighth ranked applicants both tied with scores of 78 were only one point below the sixth placed applicant who had a score of 79 out of 100.

He therefore informed members that the Consultants (MWA partnership ltd) therefore recommend that the following eight Contractors be invited to tender for the works; Boyd Landscapes Ltd, JPM Contracts Ltd, Kennedy Quarries Ltd, FP McCann Ltd, Northstone (NI) Ltd, PRH Construction, Rogers Contracts (Ballynahinch) Ltd and Whitemountain Quarries Ltd.

After discussion,



Councillor McMullan proposed,



Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,


“That the recommendation for eight contractors to be invited to tender for the 
Environmental Improvements works at the Cottage Wood would be approved.”

New Footpath Dunseverick Picnic Area

The TDRM stated that further to Council’s request for costs to be brought back for the extension of the footpath from the entrance on Feigh Road to the entrance on Whitepark Road.

WH McEvoy Ltd had estimated the costs of the path to be £11,100.00.

He stated that this amount was exclusive of VAT and professional fees (5.49%).

In reply to Councillor McConaghy the TSM stated that the Countryside officer had contacted Roads Service and they had not been interested in providing this footway.  He informed members that monies left over from the Picnic Site amounted to £1,500.
Councillor Blaney left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McConaghy stated that the remaining monies would not cover this work and informed members that he would like another letter to be sent to the Roads Service to raise the issue of the possibility of creating a footpath at the Dunseverick Picnic Area.

This was agreed.

Campbeltown / Ballycastle Ferry
Councillor McShane stated that she wished to congratulate Councillor McMullan on establishing links with schools and suggested that the Community Relations department be used to push forward this initiative.

In reply the Clerk stated that the Community Relations Department worked by an agreed programme.
After further discussion, it was agreed that the Community Relations Officer would look into the possibility of including into his programme the development of links between schools in the Moyle area and schools in Campbeltown.

Councillor Blaney returned to the meeting at this point.
Councillor Newcombe left the meeting at this point.

Millennium Pond, Bushmills

Councillor McCambridge enquired about the Millennium Pond in Bushmills and asked if there had been any developments regarding the situation.  

Councillor McConaghy stated that it had been agreed that the pond would be made safe but that he objected to the pond being filled in.
Councillor Newcombe returned to the meeting.

Councillor McCambridge stated that it would take away from the visual effect of the pond if it was changed.

The TSM stated that there was only a 2ft shelf in the pond and that it would be possible to stand in it.  He informed members that when the ground became firmer the weed could be mechanically removed.
Councillor McShane left the meeting at this point.

Giant’s Causeway Shop

Councillor McIlroy enquired about any progress being made in the Giant’s Causeway Shop with regards to profit.
In reply the DFA stated that details regarding stock at the National Trust Shop could be investigated.

After discussion, it was agreed that the manager of the Giant’s Causeway Shop would be asked to provide a report on the financial performance of the shop.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,


“That Tourist Development / Recreation Manager’s Report be adopted.”
06/01:08
REPORT FOR ADMINISTRATION AND FINANCE DEPARTMENT
The Report for Administration and Finance Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Director of District Services

The DFA suggested that the meeting continue in committee

After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

The DFA outlined the proposed management arrangements for the environmental health departments during the absence of the DDS.
After discussion, it was agreed that the Lead Environmental Health Officer, would assume additional duties and responsibilities for the duration of the absence of the DDS and that she would be paid an additional two increment points.
The meeting continued out of committee.

Councillor McShane returned to the meeting.
Sea Treks Ireland

The DFA stated that a letter had been received from Sea Treks Ireland thanking Council for accommodating them in the old Rathlin Ferry office during the 2005 summer months, and asking them to consider permitting them to use a small section of the main slip way to locate a state of the art mobile office.  She informed members that the office would handle bookings as previously, for all boating business in the area. 

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the TSM stated Council had already committed the current office to the Celtic European Festival of the Sea.  He informed members that a request from Calmac had been turned down for use of the slip way due to Health and Safety issues.  He suggested that this request could be accommodated within the Harbour Estate and stated that a meeting could be held to work out where.
Councillor McCambridge stated that she felt that this should be have been shared accommodation last year but that it had been previously stated that it did run in conjunction with other operators.  She informed members that she thought that this was an excellent service and that she was happy to support it.
Councillor M Black agreed with these comments and stated that she was in support of local business and informed members that there had been approximately 4,000 passengers for this service.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the TSM and DFA would look into the options regarding Sea Treks Ireland and the other operators in the area and Calmac to try to establish a suitable solution to the need for accommodation.

Fisherman’s Path

The DFA stated that as requested by Council at the last meeting, P J McIlroy had indicated that a reserve value of approximately £10,000 should be placed on the Fisherman’s Path.  She informed members that he had also suggested that this property should be sold by Private Treaty with the highest offer being brought back to Council for approval. 

This was agreed.

Cushendall Golf Club

The DFA stated that a letter had been received from the Valuation & Lands Agency stating that the revised rent with effect from 31 March 2005 had been assessed at £10,000 per annum, however, she pointed out that agreement could not be reached with the agent acting on behalf of the Club, and it was therefore recommended that the matter be referred for arbitration in accordance with the terms of the lease.
After discussion, it was agreed that the issue regarding the rent review for Cushendall Golf Club be referred for arbitration.  

Registration Fees   

The DFA stated that following the Council Meeting on 12th December and the issue of Registration Fees, further details would be circulated at the meeting.

She stated that GRO received any fee charged by Council except the Mayor’s Parlour Council charge, a fee of £20 - £30.

Absenteeism

The DFA stated that the absenteeism figures for Months 1-8 (Apr-Nov) indicated an absenteeism rate of 5.04% this equated to 797 days.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the Clerk stated that there was a very robust sickness policy in place, he informed members that when a member of staff was off for a genuine reason that it would affect the absenteeism figures.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she understood Councillor McIlroy’s point but informed members that absenteeism was being tackled with this new policy.

General Grant

The DFA stated that a letter had been received by DOE Local Government Division regarding General Estimates of Revenue Income and Expenditure for 2006/07 which was attached for members at appendix 4.  She informed members that details of the General Grant allocations for 2006/07 were as follows:






2006/07

2005/06




 

     £


      £

De-rating Element

141,412

165,998

Resources Element

550,314

585,645

TOTAL GRANT

691,726

751,643

The DFA stated that this equated to a reduction of £59,917 for the 06/07 year, which was approximately 3p on the rates.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the DFA confirmed that there was to be 4- 5p on the rates already.

Councillor McMullan stated that this rise was due to Government cut backs and not Council.
Draft Capital Estimates 06/07

The DFA stated that the first Draft of the Capital Estimates for 2006/07 was attached in Appendix 5 for information.

Landfill Fees 2006/07

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.” 

The DFA stated that Coleraine Borough Council had indicated that the landfill fees for 2006/07 would be £42 per ton, an increase of £6 per ton and 16.67%.  She informed members that an alternative option was currently being investigated and further details would be provided at the next meeting.

The Clerk outlined details of other options.
After further discussion, it was agreed that further information would be brought to the rates meeting regarding alternative landfill sites.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,



“That the Finance and Administration Report be adopted.”
06/01:09
CONFERENCES, COURSES


Japan Day Seminar. The present and future role of Local Authorities in Northern Ireland and Japan.
There were no nominations for this conference.
Nilga – Annual Conference & Exhibition 2006 ‘Meeting the Challenges’ sponsored by BT.

There were no nominations for this conference. Councillor McCambridge informed members that she would be attending through Nilga.
Irish Museums Association Annual Conference, Museums in their Place.

There were no nominations for this conference.

Belfast City Council, International Festivals and Events Association Conference.

There were no nominations for this conference.

06/01:10
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.


There were no Notices of Applications Under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

06/01:11
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS


There were no documents for signing and sealing.
06/01:12
CORRESPONDENCE


Letter dated 13th December 2005 from the Department for Regional Development 
regarding the issue of Report on the Integrated Impact Assessment Consultation on the 
Reform of Water and Sewerage Services.  


Councillor McMullan stated that he thought that Council should be kept fully informed 
of the current situation.    

Councillor Harding stated that water charges were currently covered by the rates and 
enquired if the rates would be reduced accordingly when the water charges were 
introduced.

The Clerk stated that the full document was available for members to read.


Councillor Blaney stated that things like this would keep being introduced until 
politicians took their seats in Stormont.


Letter dated 16th December 2005 from Nilga regarding Priorities and Budget 2006-08.


After discussion, it was agreed that Council would support the Nilga picket regarding 
Budget Cuts.

Letter dated 22 December 2005 from the Department of the Environment regarding 
Towards an Integrated Coastal Zone Management Strategy for Northern Ireland.

The Clerk drew attention to the public meetings being held regarding this matter.
The meeting concluded at 9:30pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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